Provided for non-commercial research and educational use only. Not for reproduction, distribution or commercial use.

This chapter was originally published in the book *Advances in Insect Physiology, Vol. 51* published by Elsevier, and the attached copy is provided by Elsevier for the author's benefit and for the benefit of the author's institution, for non-commercial research and educational use including without limitation use in instruction at your institution, sending it to specific colleagues who know you, and providing a copy to your institution's administrator.



All other uses, reproduction and distribution, including without limitation commercial reprints, selling or licensing copies or access, or posting on open internet sites, your personal or institution's website or repository, are prohibited. For exceptions, permission may be sought for such use through Elsevier's permissions site at:

http://www.elsevier.com/locate/permissionusematerial

From S. Roy, V. Smykal, L. Johnson, T.T. Saha, Z. Zou and A.S. Raikhel, Regulation of Reproductive Processes in Female Mosquitoes. In: Alexander S. Raikhel, editor, *Advances in Insect Physiology, Vol. 51*, Oxford: Academic Press, 2016, pp. 115-144. ISBN: 978-0-12-802457-7 © Copyright 2016 Elsevier Ltd Academic Press CHAPTER FIVE

Regulation of Reproductive Processes in Female Mosquitoes

S. Roy*, V. Smykal*, L. Johnson[†], T.T. Saha*, Z. Zou[‡], A.S. Raikhel*

*Department of Entomology and Institute of Integrative Genome Biology, University of California Riverside, Riverside, CA, United States

[†]Graduate Program in Molecular, Cell and Developmental Biology, University of California Riverside, Riverside, CA, United States

[‡]State Key Laboratory of Integrated Management of Pest Insects and Rodents, Institute of Zoology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China

Contents

1.	Introduction	116
2.	Early Studies of Endocrine Regulation of Mosquito Reproduction	117
3.	Regulation of Ecdysteroidogenesis in the Ovary	119
	3.1 E Biosynthesis	119
	3.2 Endocrine Control of E Biosynthesis in the Ovary	121
4.	Molecular Biology of 20E Action in Female Mosquito Reproduction	122
	4.1 Studies of the 20E Regulatory Hierarchy	122
	4.2 Regulation of Developmental Transitions	126
5.	AA/TOR and Insulin Signalling in Mosquito Vitellogenesis	127
	5.1 The AA/TOR Signalling	128
	5.2 Insulin Signalling	130
6.	Temporal Coordination of Gene Expression in Mosquito Reproduction	131
7.	Concluding Remarks	134
Acknowledgements		135
References		135

Abstract

Females of the vector mosquito species require vertebrate blood for egg development and consequently transmit numerous disease pathogens of humans and animals. Previous studies have determined that a steroid hormone, 20-hydroxyecdysone (20E), is the major hormone regulating egg maturation in female mosquitoes. Its action has been particularly well studied in the fat body, a metabolic tissue functionally analogous to the vertebrate liver. This chapter discusses the regulation of ecdysteroid synthesis and the molecular basis of 20E action in reproducing female mosquitoes. Research has also revealed that in addition to 20E, a number of other regulators, such as insulin-like peptides and amino acids, are involved in directing sequential gene expression and the progression of a reproductive cycle. The role of these factors has been reviewed in detail. The concluding section describes recent studies related to differential expression of genes and their temporal regulation, which have been possible due to the availability of mosquito genomes and new and improved molecular techniques.

1. INTRODUCTION

Reproduction in haematophagous insects, like mosquitoes, is linked to blood intake. Mosquitoes such as Aedes aegypti and Anopheles gambiae are the most important disease vectors. They are anautogenous with an absolute requirement for blood feeding. The females develop and lay a batch of eggs only when they acquire a large enough blood meal. Therefore, reproduction in female mosquitoes is cyclic and serves as a foundation for pathogen transmission. The female mosquito reproductive cycle can be divided into two distinct phases, previtellogenic (posteclosion in the first cycle, PE) and vitellogenic (postblood meal, PBM), during which female mosquitoes undergo dramatic shifts in feeding, alternating between consumption of sugars (nectar) and proteins (blood), respectively. This biphasic reproductive cycle is regulated mainly by alternating peaks of juvenile hormone (JH) and 20-hydroxyecdysone (20E) (Fig. 1). Female mosquitoes undergo a JH-controlled PE phase during which their reproductive tissues mature for subsequent vitellogenesis. At about 72 h PE, females enter the state of reproductive arrest, while seeking a host. A blood meal triggers the onset of a series of swift and synchronized reproductive events, required for 20E-controlled vitellogenesis and the completion of egg development and oviposition within a 72-h period. Following the fall of ecdysteroid titre, vitellogenesis is terminated and the reproductive tissues go through a preparatory stage for the next gonadotrophic cycle. Understanding the regulatory mechanisms governing egg developmental cycles is of paramount importance for exploration of novel control approaches and has been a focus of researchers for decades.



Fig. 1 A schematic diagram of events during the first reproductive cycle of the *Aedes aegypti* female. After eclosion, a rise in juvenile hormone titre promotes the growth of primary ovarian follicles and overall maturation of the female. Around 72 h posteclosion (PE), a female actively seeks a host for a blood meal. Ingestion of a blood meal shuts down JH synthesis in the corpora allata and concurrently triggers synthesis of ecdysteroids in the ovary. Ecdysteroids are the main regulator of vitellogenesis in the fat body. The titre rises at 12 h postblood meal (PBM), peaks at 18 h PBM and sharply declines at 30 h PBM. Low ecdysteroid level is a signal for the cessation of vitellogenesis and start of the terminal phase of the reproductive cycle when the eggs develop fully and are ready to be laid around 72 h PBM. JH titre increases again around 36 h PBM to prepare the female for the next reproductive cycle. JH and ecdysteroid titres are from Shapiro et al. (1986) and Hagedorn et al. (1975), respectively. See chapter "The Role of Juvenile Hormone in Mosquito Development and Reproduction" by Zhu and Noriega for details on JH synthesis.

2. EARLY STUDIES OF ENDOCRINE REGULATION OF MOSQUITO REPRODUCTION

Ever since the classic studies of the blood-sucking bug *Rhodnius* prolixus pioneered by the insect physiologist Sir Vincent Wigglesworth (Wigglesworth, 1947, 1951, 1957), researchers have been searching for factors regulating mosquito reproduction. The role of endocrine signalling in

the link between ovarian development and blood feeding in the mosquito *Anopheles maculipennis* was first recognized by Detinova (1945). Studies of the yellow fever mosquito *Ae. aegypti* revealed that a factor from the mosquito head was required for normal egg development (Clements, 1956; Gillet, 1956, 1957; Larsen and Bodenstein, 1959). In a series of elegant microsurgical experiments, Lea (1967) showed that the source of this factor is brain medial neurosecretory cells (NSCs); removal of these cells led to arrested egg maturation, which was restored by reimplantation of the cells. Lea (1972) also demonstrated that an endocrine factor from the cells is stored in the corpus cardiacum and is released only after a mosquito takes a blood meal.

The source of JH is the corpora allata (CA), a paired gland that resides in the mosquito prothorax. Removal of this gland (allatectomy) from the *Ae*. *aegypti* female at eclosion arrested egg development (Lea, 1969). However, if allatectomy was performed at 72 h PE, it did not prevent egg maturation, indicating the importance of the CA for the PE phase. Gwadz and Spielman (1973) demonstrated that the CA is responsible for the PE growth of primary ovarian follicles; reimplantation of the CA restored follicular development previously arrested by allatectomy at eclosion. Hagedorn et al. (1977) further established that ovarian growth is controlled by JH. This hormone has also been implicated in the development of ovarian responsiveness to a brain factor (Shapiro and Hagedorn, 1982).

Early studies also established the role of ecdysteroids in mosquito reproduction. Injection of ecdysteroids into female *Ae. aegypti* stimulated egg development, suggesting involvement of this hormone in female reproduction (Spielman et al., 1971). In a breakthrough study, Hagedorn and coworkers found that the ovaries of female *Ae. aegypti* secrete ecdysone (E) after a blood meal (Hagedorn et al., 1975). E secretion reached its maximal level at 16 h PBM and rapidly declined thereafter. Hagedorn et al. (1979) further showed that a brain extract stimulates E production by follicle cells of the ovary. The significance of this discovery has been highlighted by numerous follow-up studies demonstrating that female reproduction in all Diptera and some Lepidoptera species is controlled by ovary-derived ecdysteroids (reviewed in Brown et al., 2009).

Vitellogenesis is the central event of female reproduction. It involves production and secretion of yolk protein precursors (YPPs) such as vitellogenin (Vg) by the fat body and internalization of YPPs by developing oocytes through receptor-mediated endocytosis (reviewed in Raikhel, 2005). Hagedorn and Fallon (1973) established that Vg synthesis occurs in the *Ae. aegypti* fat body and further observed that it is controlled by 20E at the transcriptional level (Fallon et al., 1974; Hagedorn et al., 1973, 1975). These early studies, collectively, laid a foundation for our understanding of the network of endocrine factors controlling sequential periods of the female mosquito reproductive cycle.

3. REGULATION OF ECDYSTEROIDOGENESIS IN THE OVARY

3.1 E Biosynthesis

The prothoracic glands (PGs) synthesize and release ecdysteroids during immature stages of insects; in female dipterans, however, the ovary is the major source of these hormones. Ecdysteroid biosynthesis is conserved in both of these tissues (reviewed in Brown et al., 2009; Rewitz et al., 2007). A unique feature of insect metabolism is the inability to synthesize cholesterol de novo; therefore, it must be acquired from food (reviewed in Brown et al., 2009). In adult mosquitoes, cholesterol is obtained directly from blood. Cholesterol delivery from the gut to the site of E biosynthesis by a lipid carrier protein, lipophorin, has been observed in lepidopteran insects (Gilbert et al., 2002; Jouni et al., 2002, 2003). Although the transport of cholesterol to the ovary has not been demonstrated in mosquitoes, the ovarian lipophorin receptor has already been characterized (Cheon et al., 2001). In the ecdysteroidogenic tissues, the first step is the conversion of cholesterol to 7-dehydrocholesterol, catalysed by 7,8-dehydrogenase (Fig. 2). This is followed by multiple biosynthetic steps mediated by P450 enzymes encoded by "Halloween genes" that are localized in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and mitochondria (reviewed in Gilbert, 2004; Niwa and Niwa, 2014). The product of ecdysteroid biosynthesis is a prohormone, E, which is secreted into the haemolymph and internalized by peripheral tissues. There, the final step in conversion of E to an active hormone, 20E, is mediated by the cytochrome P450 enzyme, CYP314A1 (Petryk et al., 2003). Several ecdysteroidogenic enzymes have been identified in ovaries of Ae. aegypti and An. gambiae females (Pondeville et al., 2013; Sieglaff et al., 2005). Their transcriptional upregulation positively correlates with the blood meal and the peak of ecdysteroids during the reproductive cycle, suggesting a link between the blood meal regulatory cascade and E biosynthesis in the ovaries (Sieglaff et al., 2005).



Fig. 2 Ecdysteroidogenesis in the mosquito ovary. Nutritional signals from the blood meal triggers release of neuropeptides, ovary ecdysteroidogenic hormone (OEH) and insulin-like peptides 3 and 4 (ILP3 and ILP4, respectively) from the brain of an Aedes aegypti female. These neuropeptides bind their corresponding receptors in the membrane of ovarian follicle cells: OEH binds ovary ecdysteroidogenic hormone receptor (OEHR), ILP3 binds mosquito insulin receptor (MIR) and ILP4 binds to an unknown receptor. After binding, OEHR and MIR are phosphorylated and along with amino acid signalling activates insulin and AA/TOR signalling pathways, manifested by phosphorylation of Akt/PKB, TOR and S6 kinases. Activation of these pathways drives the multistep synthesis of ecdysteroids from cholesterol in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and mitochondria of the follicle cells. Ca2+ flux seems to be an important factor for the ecdysteroidogenesis although its precise role remains unclear. Ecdysone secreted into the haemolymph is converted by the cytochrome P450 enzyme CYP314A1 to the active form of 20-hydroxyecdysone (20E) in the peripheral tissues. 20E triggers vitellogenin (Vg) expression in the fat body and, once released into the haemolymph, Vg is taken by the oocytes and packed in yolk granules. Abbreviations: 20E, 20-hydroxyecdysone; Akt/PKB, Akt/protein kinase B; ILP3, insulin-like peptide 3; ILP4, insulin-like peptide 4; MIR, mosquito insulin receptor; N, Nucleus; P, phosphorylation; OEH, ovary ecdysteroidogenic hormone; S6K, p70 ribosomal S6 kinase; TOR, target of rapamycin; Vg, Vitellogenin.

3.2 Endocrine Control of E Biosynthesis in the Ovary

The neuropeptide prothoracicotropic hormone (PTTH) is a major regulator of E biosynthesis in the PG (reviewed in Rewitz et al., 2013). PTTH is expressed in the lateral NSCs of the brain and stored and released from a pair of neurohaemal organs—corpora cardiaca in most insects or ring gland in higher Diptera—in response to developmental stimuli (Rybczynski, 2005). Once released, it binds Torso, a receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK) in the membrane of PG cells, and signals via the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway to induce ecdysteroid biosynthesis (Rewitz et al., 2009). Neither recombinant *Ae. aegypti* nor *Bombyx mori* PTTH activated ecdysteroid production in *Ae. aegypti* ovaries in vitro, indicating that PTTH is not a regulator of ovarian ecdysteroidogenesis in mosquitoes (McKinney et al., 2016).

3.2.1 Ovary Ecdysteroidogenic Hormone

As discussed earlier, Hagedorn et al. (1979) described gonadotropic activity in brain extracts of blood-fed mosquitoes that induces ecdysteroid synthesis in *Ae. aegypti* ovaries. Brown et al. (1998) isolated a neuroparsin-like factor, named ovary ecdysteroidogenic hormone (OEH), from mosquito head extracts and identified it as an ecdysteroidogenic gonadotropin with highly specific activity in bioassays with *Ae. aegypti* ovaries (see chapter "Mosquito Peptide Hormones: Diversity, Production, and Function" by Strand et al. for additional details). Blood meal-originated nutrients, particularly amino acids (AAs), trigger the release of OEH from the medial NSCs in the brain of *Ae. aegypti* females (Brown et al., 2008; Wen et al., 2010). Recombinant *Ae. aegypti* OEH and 20E were shown to restore egg maturation in decapitated, facultatively autogenous *Georgecraigius atropalpus* female mosquitoes without a blood meal (Gulia-Nuss et al., 2012).

OEH signals via the recently characterized RTK AAEL001915 (Fig. 2) (Dhara et al., 2013; Gulia-Nuss et al., 2012; Vogel et al., 2015). This receptor is referred to as the OEH receptor (OEHR) and is conserved in mosquitoes. Its expression peaks at 12 h PBM, preceding the ecdysteroid peak in *Ae. aegypti*. Vogel et al. (2015) demonstrated that OEHR depletion via RNA interference (RNAi) attenuated both E production in the ovary and subsequent Vg synthesis in the fat body.

3.2.2 Insulin-Like Peptides

Riehle and Brown (1999) showed that inhibition of the insulin pathway with specific inhibitors sequesters ecdysteroidogenesis in the Ae. aegypti

ovary. Later, it was demonstrated that two *Ae. aegypti* insulin-like peptides (ILPs), ILP3 and ILP4, exhibit gonadotrophic activity and stimulate ovaries to produce ecdysteroids (Fig. 2) (Brown et al., 2008; Wen et al., 2010). Like OEH, ILPs are produced by the medial NSCs in the brains of *Ae. aegypti* females (Brown et al., 2008; Wen et al., 2010). Gulia-Nuss et al. (2012) demonstrated that, in the same species, ILP3 stimulates serine protease activity in the midgut of blood-fed females, and thus contributes to the availability of AAs for Vg synthesis.

The mosquito insulin receptor (MIR) is present in both nurse and follicle cells in *Ae. aegypti* ovaries (Graf et al., 1997; Helbling and Graf, 1998; Riehle and Brown, 2002). MIR RNAi knockdown prevents ILP3, but not ILP4, from inducing ecdysteroid synthesis by the ovaries of *Ae. aegypti* (Brown et al., 2008; Wen et al., 2010). This suggests that, unlike ILP3, ILP4 signal-ling is independent of the MIR. Moreover, ILP3 binds specifically to MIR, while ILP4 binds to a 55-kDa membrane protein (Fig. 2) (Wen et al., 2010). However, functional insulin signalling is required for the gonadotropic activity of both ILP3 and ILP4.

It is also known that OEH and ILP3 signal through their respective receptors and, together with AAs, converge on activation of the insulin signalling and amino acid–Target of Rapamycin (AA/TOR) pathways to stimulate synthesis of ecdysteroids in *Ae. aegypti* ovaries (Dhara et al., 2013). This convergence is supported by independent activation of Akt/protein kinase B by ILP3 and OEH in the ovary. Furthermore, ILP3 and OEH with AAs costimulate phosphorylation of p70 S6 kinase (S6K) in the AA/TOR pathway (Fig. 2) (Dhara et al., 2013; Vogel et al., 2015). Recently, Yamanaka et al. (2015) characterized complex regulation of E release from the PG by calcium-stimulated, vesicle-mediated exocytosis in the ring gland of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Ca²⁺ signalling seems to play some role in the *Ae. aegypti* ovary as well, since it has been demonstrated that Ca²⁺ flux is likely contributing to, but not essential for, OEH and ILP3 activity (Fig. 2) (McKinney et al., 2016).

4. MOLECULAR BIOLOGY OF 20E ACTION IN FEMALE MOSQUITO REPRODUCTION

4.1 Studies of the 20E Regulatory Hierarchy

4.1.1 The Ecdysone Receptor

Since the early discoveries described earlier, significant progress has been achieved in understanding the action of 20E. We owe most of the present

knowledge to genetic studies in *D. melanogaster* (reviewed in Yamanaka et al., 2013). However, despite the wealth of information provided by *Drosophila* studies, solving the 20E regulation of reproductive events activated by a blood meal in female mosquitoes represents a unique problem.

Ashburner et al. (1974), observing formation of 20E-responsive chromosomal puffing in salivary glands of *Drosophila* larvae, had predicted the existence of the 20E regulatory hierarchy, in which this hormone acts through its receptor causing transcription of so-called early responsive genes. The protein products of these genes in turn serve as transcription factors that activate a larger number of effector genes (Ashburner, 1990; Ashburner et al., 1974). The molecular events underlying the Ashburner model have been subsequently worked out using rapidly developing genetic and molecular methods.

As Ashburner had predicted, 20E was found to act through its cognate receptor (Koelle et al., 1991). However, the 20E functional receptor was identified as a heterodimer, composed of two nuclear receptors-ecdysone receptor (EcR) and Ultraspiracle (USP) (Thomas et al., 1993; Yao et al., 1992, 1993). EcR and USP are orthologs of the vertebrate farnesoid X receptor and the retinoid X receptor, respectively (reviewed in King-Jones and Thummel, 2005). Both EcR and USP possess a conserved structure characteristic of members of the nuclear receptor superfamily, consisting of the DNA-binding (DBD) and ligand-binding (LBD) domains, as well as amino-terminal and carboxyl-terminal transactivation domains (Fig. 3A). EcR binds 20E as its ligand with high affinity; in contrast, unliganded USP interacts with EcR (reviewed in Hill et al., 2013). Crystallographic studies have shown that EcR LBD consists of 12 alpha helices and a beta-sheet forming a ligand-binding pocket fitting 20E. In contrast, USP LBD has a closed configuration with a pocket filled with lipid (Billas et al., 2003; Hill et al., 2013). Upon binding of 20E, the EcR–USP heterodimer interacts with the ecdysone response element (EcRE) consisting of two hexamers (AGGTCA) forming an inverted or direct palindrome separated by a variable number of nucleotides (Fig. 3B) (reviewed in King-Jones and Thummel, 2005).

The two isoforms of EcR, EcR-A and EcR-B, identified in the *Ae. aegypti* mosquito, are differentially expressed during the PBM phase of the female reproductive cycle (Wang et al., 2002). In the fat body, the highest EcR-A transcript abundance corresponds to the 20E peak at 18 h PBM, while the EcR-B transcript is maximally present at the termination stage, 36–42 h PBM (Mane-Padros et al., 2012). Unlike *D. melanogaster*, in which



Fig. 3 Molecular mechanism of 20E action. (A) Schematic representation of nuclear receptor protein structure. Nuclear receptors share six conserved domains, A-F. The variable, N-terminal isoform-specific (A/B) domain containing the activation function 1 (AF-1) is responsible for relatively weak transactivation. The conserved DNA-binding domain (DBD) (C) with two zinc fingers specifically binds DNA sequences, called hormone response elements, in the gene promoter region and partially participates in receptor dimerization. The hinge-region (D) is variable in sequence and connects the DBD and the following ligand-binding domain (LBD). It also contributes to intracellular trafficking and subcellular distribution of the receptors. The moderately conserved LBD (E) covers a wide range of functions from ligand-binding and ligand-dependent transactivation through its activation function 2 (AF-2), receptor dimerization, to coactivator and corepressor binding. The last, C-terminal domain (F) is variable in sequence and flexible in structure. (B) Transactivation complex on the promoter of the vitellogenin (Vg) gene. The nuclear receptor, ecdysone receptor (EcR), binds 20E with high affinity, heterodimerizes with another nuclear receptor, ultraspiracle (USP) and the heterodimer binds ecdysone response elements (EcREs) in the Va gene promoter in the fat body of the Ae. aegypti female. Nuclear receptor BetaFTZ-F1 binds the histone acetyltransferase p160/SRC (FISC) in a ligand-independent manner and the complex is recruited to the EcR/USP heterodimer in the presence of 20E. BetaFTZ-F1/FISC/EcR/USP complex upregulates Vq transcription which is further enhanced by the binding of Br-Z2, E75A and E74B transcription factors to the Vg promoter.

there is only a single USP, in *Ae. aegypti*, two USP isoforms, USP-A and USP-B, were found (Kapitskaya et al., 1996). Multiple USP isoforms were later identified in other insects (Jindra et al., 1997; Lan et al., 1999). Similar to EcR isoforms, *Ae. aegypti* USPs are expressed differentially, with USP-B being constitutively present during the PBM phase and USP-A exhibiting a sharp expression peak at the termination stage (Mane-Padros et al., 2012).

20E has opposite effects on USP isoform transcripts; it is required for sustaining a high level of USP-B expression but downregulates expression of USP-A (Wang et al., 2000). USP-B, which has been implicated as the primary heterodimerization partner for EcR during vitellogenesis, binds the EcREs with a much higher affinity than USP-A (Wang et al., 2000). However, the precise functions of EcR and USP isoforms in *Ae. aegypti* gene regulation remain to be determined.

4.1.2 The Early Genes of the 20E Genetic Hierarchy

Molecular and genetic studies in D. melanogaster confirmed the Ashburner model by identifying genes corresponding to 20E-responsive early chromatin puffs (King-Jones and Thummel, 2005; Yamanaka et al., 2013). The E74 gene is located within the E74EF puff and consists of two transcription units, E74A and E74B (Fletcher et al., 1995). As a result, there are two isoforms of the early factor E74 that belong to the ETS family of transcription factors. E74 is involved in control of stage- and tissue-specific expression of 20Eregulated genes in Drosophila (Fletcher and Thummel, 1995). In Ae. aegypti, two E74 isoforms play different roles in vitellogenesis. E74B is induced after a blood meal and expressed during the peak of vitellogenesis, while E74A is expressed during the termination stage (Sun et al., 2002). There are several E74 binding sites on the Vg gene promoter (Sun et al., 2005). E74B activates expression of the Vg gene, whereas E74A has no effect (Sun et al., 2004). E74B serves as an enhancer, synergistically acting with EcR/USP (Fig. 3B) (Sun et al., 2005). A direct protein-protein interaction between EcR and E74B on the Vg promoter was demonstrated by means of twohybrid assays and coimmunoprecipitation analysis. A dominant negative E74 mutant abolished Vg activation in a cell transactivation assay (Sun et al., 2005).

The nuclear receptor E75, an insect ortholog of the vertebrate Rev-erb, is another classic component of the 20E genetic hierarchy (Segraves and Hogness, 1990). In *Drosophila*, E75 is represented by several isoforms that play different roles in coordinating the 20E response (reviewed in Thummel, 1997). In *Ae. aegypti*, there are three E75 isoforms—E75A, E75B and E75C—that are activated by a blood-meal-regulated hormonal cascade (Pierceall et al., 1999). RNAi-mediated silencing of E75 isoforms has revealed their distinct roles in regulating the level and timing of expression of key genes involved in vitellogenesis (Cruz et al., 2012). RNAi depletion of E75A results in repression of Vg levels (Cruz et al., 2012). Haem

serves as a ligand for E75, reversibly binding to its LBD (Reinking et al., 2005). During the process of blood digestion, mosquitoes accumulate haem. A combinatorial action of 20E and haem results in a very high level of Vg expression, providing an additional link between blood feeding and activation of vitellogenesis (Cruz et al., 2012). Thus, haem derived from a blood meal serves as a signalling molecule mediated by E75 and assures adequate nutrient availability.

Broad (Br) encodes a family of C2H2-type, zinc-finger DNA-binding transcription factors that are critical members of the 20E regulatory hierarchy and is required for expression of other early genes, E74 and E75 (Karim et al., 1993). Br plays a critical role in insect metamorphosis and serves as a pupal stage specifier (Bayer et al., 2003; Zhou and Riddiford, 2002). However, studies in adult mosquitoes have revealed that Br is essential for female reproduction (Chen et al., 2004; Zhu et al., 2007). Four Br isoforms have been identified in *Ae. aegypti*—Z1, Z2, Z3 and Z4—all of which play different roles in vitellogenesis. Expressions of Z1, Z2 and Z4 are stimulated after blood feeding and by 20E in vitro. The regulatory region of the Vg gene contains multiple binding sites for Br isoforms. Cell transfection and RNAi analyses showed that Z2 acts as an activator by directly binding to the Vg promoter, whereas Z1 and Z4 function as repressors (Chen et al., 2004; Zhu et al., 2007).

In *Ae. aegypti*, transcription of the Vg gene is controlled via blood-mealtriggered pathways, with 20E signalling being the central regulator. The Vg5'-regulatory region contains several EcREs, providing evidence of direct control of this gene by EcR/USP (Kokoza et al., 2001; Martin et al., 2001b; Zhu et al., 2006). The authenticity of *Ae. aegypti* Vg EcREs has been confirmed using electrophoretic mobility shift and cell transfection assays, as well as by transgenesis (Kokoza et al., 2001; Martin et al., 2001a; Zhu et al., 2006). The presence of additional binding sites for early gene products of the 20E hierarchy in the Vg gene promoter indicates combinatorial control of its expression (Chen et al., 2004; Cruz et al., 2012; Sun et al., 2005).

4.2 Regulation of Developmental Transitions

Timing of 20E signalling during metamorphosis in *Drosophila* is controlled by a set of sequentially expressed nuclear receptors, eg, HR3 and betaFTZ-F1 (Broadus et al., 1999; Lam et al., 1999; White et al., 1997). HR3 is an orphan receptor that binds target genes as a monomer and serves as a developmental switch required for the prepupal-pupal transition (Lam et al., 1999). HR3 activates the betaFTZ-F1 nuclear receptor that determines competence for stage-specific responses to a subsequent 20E pulse (Broadus et al., 1999). Surprisingly, this genetic signalling is reiteratively utilized during the reproductive cycle in female *Ae. aegypti*, demonstrating conservation of regulatory pathways (Kapitskaya et al., 2000; Li et al., 2000). HR3 is expressed in the late pupa and activates betaFTZ-F1 after the decrease of 20E titre, whereas betaFTZ-F1 continues to be expressed during the JH-controlled PE phase (Li et al., 2000).

Studies of *Ae. aegypti* have established the molecular basis of competency for 20E responsiveness (Fig. 3B). RNAi silencing of betaFTZ-F1 attenuated expression of early genes and the target *Vg* gene after either a blood meal or 20E treatment, providing proof that this nuclear receptor is the factor determining competence for the 20E response in females (Zhu et al., 2003). JH is critical for acquisition of responsiveness by reproductive organs to 20E during the PE phase because it has been implicated in the translational control of betaFTZ-F1 (Zhu et al., 2003). Translated betaFTZ-F1 protein binds the histone acetyltransferase p160/SRC (FISC) in a ligand-independent manner. In the presence of 20E, the betaFTZ-F1/FISC complex is recruited to the EcR/USP heterodimer, initiating loading of ECR/USP/FISC onto target gene promoters and leading to local histone acetylation and robust activation of 20E-responsive genes (Zhu et al., 2006).

A timely cessation of *YPP* gene expression is essential for transition to another gonadotrophic cycle. HR3 plays a central role in orchestrating developmental transitions during the termination stage (Mane-Padros et al., 2012) and is expressed again during the declining 20E titre at 24–36 h PBM, downregulating *Vg* expression. This negative effect of HR3 is a direct result of its binding to its cognate recognition site in the promoter of the *Vg* gene. HR3 is also essential for turning off TOR signalling and initiating programmed autophagy in the fat body (Bryant and Raikhel, 2011; Mane-Padros et al., 2012; Smykal and Raikhel, 2015). Similar to the pupal–adult transition, HR3 activates betaFTZ-F1, which in turn is critical for progression to the second gonadotrophic cycle (Mane-Padros et al., 2012).

5. AA/TOR AND INSULIN SIGNALLING IN MOSQUITO VITELLOGENESIS

Although ecdysteroids are major regulators of mosquito vitellogenesis (Hagedorn et al., 1975), other pathways contribute significantly to the precise regulation of female mosquito reproduction. The AA/TOR and insulin pathways control many aspects of insect life, including nutrient-dependent growth during development, vitellogenesis and oocyte growth (reviewed in Badisco et al., 2013; Hansen et al., 2014; Okamoto and Yamanaka, 2015; Smykal and Raikhel, 2015). They serve as check points, ensuring that sufficient nutrients are available for the vitellogenic phase. The relative contribution of AA/TOR and insulin pathways in the nutritional regulation of vitellogenesis is not completely clear, although simultaneous inhibition of both pathways has been shown to block egg production, suggesting their synergistic action (Gulia-Nuss et al., 2011).

5.1 The AA/TOR Signalling

A blood meal obtained by a female mosquito serves as a major source of AAs and other nutrients for the upcoming reproductive cycle. Hansen et al. (2004) identified a critical role of the AA/TOR pathway in PBM regulation of vitellogenesis in the female *Ae. aegypti* fat body (Fig. 4). AAs are transported by specific transporters that belong to a group of transceptors, which are involved in both AA binding and transport (Boudko et al., 2015; Kriel et al., 2011). Multiple studies have shown that the RNAi silencing of some of the AA transporters/transceptors lowers TOR signalling and mosquito fertility in *Ae. aegypti* females (Attardo et al., 2006; Boudko et al., 2015; Carpenter et al., 2012; Hansen et al., 2011).

AAs signal by means of a nutrient-sensitive TORC1 (hereafter TOR) branch of the TOR signalling pathway (Kim and Guan, 2011; Loewith and Hall, 2011; Wullschleger et al., 2006). Most signals upstream of TOR converge on tuberous sclerosis complex 1 and 2 (TSC1/2), a heterodimeric negative regulator of Rheb (Ras homolog enriched in brain) GTPase (Inoki et al., 2003; Tee et al., 2003). Hansen et al. (2004) showed that, in contrast to TOR knockdown, RNAi of TSC2 upregulated Vg expression in the female Ae. aegypti fat body. Roy and Raikhel (2011) reported that Rheb, a cell membrane protein localized at the lysosome, activates TOR protein kinase activity in response to AAs in Ae. aegypti and controls egg development. Rag A/B and Rag C/D, Ras-related small GTP-binding protein GTPases, also participate in transmitting the AA signal to TOR by localizing TOR protein to the lysosome and enabling its activation by Rheb (Groenewoud and Zwartkruis, 2013; Yang et al., 2013). Other critical components of the TOR signalling pathway have been connected to egg development in mosquito females. Once activated by a nutritional signal, TOR kinase phosphorylates p70 S6 kinase (S6K) and



Fig. 4 Insulin and AA/TOR signalling pathways. Amino acids released during digestion of a blood meal are sensed and transported into the fat body cells of Ae. aegypti where they participate in activation of the target of rapamycin (TOR) kinase via Ras homolog enriched in brain (Rheb). Activated TOR kinase phosphorylates downstream proteins and thereby derepresses ribosome biogenesis and protein translation by inactivation of the translational inhibitor eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E-binding protein (4E-BP) and by activation of p70 S6 kinase (S6K). Activated S6K elicits massive translation of GATAa transcription factor that replaces repressive GATAr in the Vg gene promoter and participates in Vg transcription. Insulin-like peptides (ILPs) bound to the mosquito insulin receptor (MIR) localized in the membrane of follicle cells results in its phosphorylation and activation. Activated MIR transduces its signalling through a series of phosphorylation events to activate phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K). PI3K phosphorylates phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate (PIP2) to generate phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5trisphosphate (PIP3), which activates Akt/protein kinase B (Akt/PKB). Active Akt/PKB can stimulate TOR signalling pathway through repression of the TOR-negative regulators, tuberous sclerosis complex 1 and 2 (TSC1/2). Forkhead box O (FOXO) transcription factor regulates cell cycle progression and mitosis, and Akt/PKB phosphorylation keeps FOXO from its translocation to the nucleus and likely repression of Vq transcription. However, the role of FOXO in Vg expression needs verification. Phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) negatively regulates insulin signalling by dephosphorylation of the PIP3 to PIP2. Other abbreviations: GTP, guanosine-5'-triphosphate; IRS, insulin receptor substrate; P, phosphate/phosphorylation; PDK-1, 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1; Rag A/B and Rag C/D, Ras-related small GTP-binding protein GTPases; Va, Vitellogenin.

eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E binding protein (4E-BP), a repressor of cap-dependent mRNA translation (Hansen et al., 2005; Roy et al., 2007). Weng and Shiao (2015) suggested possible cross-talk between AA/TOR and Wnt signalling pathways, when silencing of Wnt membrane receptor Frizzled 2 decreased S6K phosphorylation and Vg expression.

Following TOR activation, phosphorylation of 4E-PB derepresses systemic translation inhibition and, together with translational activator S6K, permits both translation of GATA activator (GATAa) transcription factor in the *Ae. aegypti* fat body and *Vg* expression (Attardo et al., 2003; Park et al., 2006). GATAa replaces the GATA repressor in the *Vg* promoter, thus permitting expression (Attardo et al., 2003; Martin et al., 2001a; Park et al., 2006).

5.2 Insulin Signalling

In addition to the role in E biosynthesis described earlier, ILPs play a significant role in the nutritional regulation of vitellogenesis. ILPs are peptide hormones with three interchain disulfide bonds (Sajid et al., 2011) that are structurally and functionally analogous to vertebrate insulin (Luckhart and Riehle, 2007; Wu and Brown, 2006). In mosquitoes and other insects, the ILP and insulin-like growth factor signalling pathways play a major role in regulation of growth, development, lifespan and reproduction (Broughton et al., 2005; Giannakou and Partridge, 2007; Hyun, 2013; Okamoto and Yamanaka, 2015; Smykal and Raikhel, 2015; Taguchi and White, 2008; Wu and Brown, 2006).

Various numbers of ILPs have been identified in mosquito species: eight in *Ae. aegypti* (Riehle et al., 2006), seven in *An. gambiae* (Krieger et al., 2004), five in *Anopheles stephensi* (Marquez et al., 2011) and at least three in *Culex pipiens* (Sim and Denlinger, 2009). Brown et al. (2008) showed that injection of decapitated, blood-fed *Ae.* aegypti with ILP3stimulated ovarian ecdysteroidogenesis and egg maturation. RNAi of ILP1 or insulin receptor expression in *C. pipiens* arrested ovarian development in the previtellogenic stage and mimicked a diapause-like state in nondiapausing females (Sim and Denlinger, 2008, 2011). Wen et al. (2010) demonstrated that although ILP3 and ILP4 likely signal via different receptors, they both stimulate ecdysteroidogenesis in the ovaries (see earlier). Interestingly, Kang et al. (2008) described activation of insulin signalling in the midgut by insulin and insulin-like growth factor ingested in a blood meal by female *An. stephensi*. ILPs activate phosphatidylinositol

phosphorylates phosphatidylinositol-4,5-3-kinase (PI3K), which bisphosphate (PIP2) to phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5-trisphosphate (PIP3). Ae. *aegypti* PI3K participates in dose-dependent ecdysteroid production by the ovaries and Vg expression in the fat body in vitro (Pri-Tal et al., 2008; Riehle and Brown, 1999; Roy et al., 2007). PIP3 activates the main effector Akt/protein kinase B and 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1 (PDK-1). Akt represses the negative regulators of TOR, TSC1/2 and permits TOR activation by phosphorylation (Loewith and Hall, 2011; Wullschleger et al., 2006). Akt expression has been detected in embryos, in fat bodies and in Ae. aegypti ovaries (Dhara et al., 2013; Riehle and Brown, 2003; Roy et al., 2007; Vogel et al., 2015). Bovine insulin can stimulate insulin signalling in the fat body of Ae. aegypti females, and insulin together with 20E triggers S6K phosphorylation and Vg expression in vitro, in the absence of AAs. RNAi of Akt or TOR expression blocks insulin- and 20E-mediated Vg expression (Hansen et al., 2004; Riehle and Brown, 1999; Roy et al., 2007).

In transgenic Ae. aegypti and An. stephensi females, fat body-specific overexpression of an active Akt increased Vg expression but not the number of eggs (Arik et al., 2015). Furthermore, fat body-targeted expression of active Akt in both mosquito species also activated the downstream signalling molecules Forkhead box O and S6 kinase, and increased mosquito survivorship PBM (Arik et al., 2015). Hansen et al. (2007) demonstrated that other members of the Forkhead box gene family seem to negatively affect Vg expression and egg production in Ae. aegypti, but the full understanding of their roles in mosquito reproduction needs further study. Phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN, a direct antagonist of PI3K) dephosphorylate PIP3 to PIP2 leading to inactivation of PI3K and shutdown of the insulin pathway. Arik et al. (2009) increased egg production in Ae. aegypti during the first reproductive cycle by knocking down PTEN splice variant 6 (PTEN6). Moretti et al. (2014) showed that knockdown or inhibition of another phosphatase, AAEL001919, an ortholog of protein-tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B), a negative regulator of the insulin pathway, decreased Vg expression and egg production in Ae. aegypti.

6. TEMPORAL COORDINATION OF GENE EXPRESSION IN MOSQUITO REPRODUCTION

Coordinated expression of regulatory and functional genes is essential for proper development and reproduction. Advances in genome sequencing, microarray and high-throughput RNA-seq techniques have profoundly influenced our understanding of differential gene expression in various organisms. These approaches have been frequently used in recent years to study genome-wide changes in gene expression related to haematophagy and mosquito reproductive cycles, mostly in *An. gambiae* and *Ae. aegypti* (Akbari et al., 2013; Bonizzoni et al., 2011; Dana et al., 2005; Holt et al., 2002; Hou et al., 2015; Marinotti et al., 2006; Price et al., 2011; Ribeiro, 2003; Roy et al., 2015; Zhu et al., 2010; Zou et al., 2013).

The first genomic-scale study of haematophagy was performed by Holt et al. (2002). They identified differential abundance of 168 ESTs between sugar- and blood-fed (24 h PBM) An. gambiae females. An additional 267 genes, which were differentially expressed PBM, were found by Ribeiro (2003). Dana et al. (2005) identified 359 more gene products that were differentially expressed, by examining seven different time points within the first 48 h PBM. They also determined the temporal patterns of gene expression and suggested that gene transcription may be influenced by changes in JH and 20E titres. Marinotti et al. (2006) conducted a detailed microarraybased study of differential gene expression in An. gambiae. These authors demonstrated global changes in transcript accumulation during five different time points PBM, during a gonadotrophic cycle (3-96 h PBM). They reported that almost 7500 genes (50% of those probed) showed significant variation in transcript accumulation during the first 72 h after a blood meal. Marinotti et al. (2006) also reported differential expression of genes in ovaries and fat bodies by comparing gene expression at 24 h PBM to that in tissue from nonblood-fed females.

All of the earlier mentioned studies were done in *An. gambiae* and were related to differential expression of genes PBM. In another microarray-based study, Zhu et al. (2010) analysed the transcriptomic changes in newly emerged female *Ae. aegypti*, after topical application of exogenous JH, which is essential for reproductive maturation. They identified a group of JH target genes and paved the way for elucidating genetic interactions in the JH-controlled maturation phase.

Zou et al. (2013) later demonstrated that over 6000 genes were differentially regulated during 72 h of the JH-controlled PE phase in the fat body of *Ae. aegypti* females. These authors identified temporal patterns of gene expression in the PE fat body. They also confirmed that gene transcription in the PE phase is influenced by changes in JH titres, as suggested by Dana et al. (2005). The role of JH and its receptor Methoprene-tolerant in the upand downregulation of gene expression at different time points within the fat body during this period was experimentally validated. The authors further demonstrated that the functional identity of the gene clusters differs dramatically: genes belonging to metabolic processes, including carbohydrate and lipid metabolism, were upregulated during the first half of the PE phase, when the titre of JH is low; genes related to DNA replication, transcription and translation were highly expressed at a high titre of JH, late in the PE phase (Zou et al., 2013). They also reported that transcripts encoding ribosomal proteins represent a large portion of the fat body transcriptome in PE females, and these results concurred with those of Price et al. (2011).

Two studies seeking haematophagy-related differential expression of genes in *Ae. aegypti* examined changes in gene expression at 5 and 24 h PBM compared with that of nonblood-fed females. Bonizzoni et al. (2011) reported that ~6000 transcripts were differentially expressed between sugar- and blood-fed (5 h PBM) females on the basis of RNA-seq analysis. Price et al. (2011) summed up the results of 454-pyrosequencing by listing ~5000 genes that were differentially expressed in the fat body/abdomen tissue of female *Ae. aegypti*.

Organ- or tissue-specific transcriptome analyses have become more common in the last few years as they are particularly valuable for understanding differential gene expression. Akbari et al. (2013) provided a detailed investigation of ovary-specific genes transcribed over the gonadotrophic cycle in *Ae. aegypti*. While Hou et al. (2015) unravelled the expression dynamics of carbohydrate metabolism genes in the fat body using two separate time course microarray transcriptomes spanning the entire first gonadotrophic cycle, 0–6 h PE to 72 h PE, and 3–72 h PBM, respectively.

Roy et al. (2015) determined that about 7500 transcripts exhibited differential expression over nine time points during the 72-h PBM phase in the fat body of *Ae. aegypti* females. These numbers are similar to those from *An. gambiae*, reported by Marinotti et al. (2006). Roy et al. (2015) identified four major and sequential waves of gene expression over the 72 h PBM. Moreover, these results presented experimental evidence that AAs, 20E, HR3 and JH are the main regulators of differential regulation of the gene expression program during a blood-meal-activated gonadotrophic cycle. Each of these key regulators provides activating and repressive effects on one or more gene sets, thereby maintaining a strict temporal coordination of gene expression essential for sequential reproductive events (Roy et al., 2015). Taken together, these studies have contributed significantly to our understanding of temporal coordination of differential gene expression during mosquito gonadotrophic cycles at the genomic level.

7. CONCLUDING REMARKS

A clear understanding of the regulation of reproductive processes in female mosquitoes is of great importance as blood feeding and disease transmission are intrinsically linked to these processes. We have come a long way since the early studies of egg development, and now much more is known about the endocrine regulation of tissue-specific reproductive processes and their timing. To establish new and advanced control methods, unravelling of the molecular mechanisms behind these processes is of utmost importance. As a result, mosquito biologists have shifted their focus from studying 'what is happening' to 'how things are happening'. During the last decades, the perspective of studying mosquito reproduction from physiological and biochemical standpoints has moved towards molecular biology and genomics, yielding to new paradigms in the regulatory network controlling female mosquito reproduction. For example, studies employing molecular biology techniques coupled with bioinformatics tools have recently identified the roles of microRNAs involved in regulation of events related to blood feeding and reproduction (Bryant et al., 2010; Puthiyakunnon et al., 2013; Liu et al., 2014; Lucas et al., 2015a,b), thereby opening up an entirely new domain of research (see chapter "Functions of small RNAs in mosquitoes" by Hussain et al.).

The molecular biology of 20E action has been worked out in considerable detail. However, our current knowledge is based on studies of a limited number of genes. As a result, there are still important gaps in our understanding of the regulatory mechanisms of the mosquito reproductive cycle. Investigating the temporal regulation of gene expression in the vitellogenic fat body, Roy et al. (2015) postulated that in addition to activating some gene clusters, 20E differentially represses others. The intriguing question that remains to be investigated is the molecular mechanism of 20E repressive action. In this respect, it is important to elucidate which coregulators are involved in this pathway. Although previous studies have shown that AA/TOR and insulin pathways play important roles in controlling vitellogenesis, the relative contribution of each of these pathways remains unclear. Little is known about the complex networks of transcriptional factors and microRNAs responsible for differential regulation of gene expression during female reproduction. The role of posttranslational modifications and epigenetic events remains largely unexplored. Rapid development of novel molecular techniques and approaches and the exponential increase in genomics, metabolomics and bioinformatics studies should achieve a new level of understanding of the complex regulatory networks controlling female mosquito reproduction.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to Mark Brown and Naoki Yamanaka for critical reading of the manuscript and helpful suggestions. This work was supported by a Grant RO1 AI036959 from the National Institutes of Health to A.S.R. and Strategic Priority Research Program of the Chinese Academy of Sciences (No. XDB11030600) to Z.Z.

REFERENCES

- Akbari, O.S., Antoshechkin, I., Amrhein, H., Williams, B., Diloreto, R., Sandler, J., Hay, B.A., 2013. The developmental transcriptome of the mosquito Aedes aegypti, an invasive species and major arbovirus vector. G3 (Bethesda) 3, 1493–1509. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1534/g3.113.006742.
- Arik, A.J., Rasgon, J.L., Quicke, K.M., Riehle, M.A., 2009. Manipulating insulin signaling to enhance mosquito reproduction. BMC Physiol. 9, 15. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1186/1472-6793-9-15.
- Arik, A.J., Hun, L.V., Quicke, K., Piatt, M., Ziegler, R., Scaraffia, P.Y., Badgandi, H., Riehle, M.A., 2015. Increased Akt signaling in the mosquito fat body increases adult survivorship. FASEB J. 29, 1404–1413. http://dx.doi.org/10.1096/fj.14-261479.
- Ashburner, M., 1990. Puffs, genes, and hormones revisited. Cell 61, 1–3. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/0092-8674(90)90205-s.
- Ashburner, M., Chihara, C., Meltzer, P., Richards, G., 1974. Temporal control of puffing activity in polytene chromosomes. Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 38, 655–662. http://dx.doi.org/10.1101/sqb.1974.038.01.070.
- Attardo, G.M., Higgs, S., Klingler, K.A., Vanlandingham, D.L., Raikhel, A.S., 2003. RNA interference-mediated knockdown of a GATA factor reveals a link to an autogeny in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100, 13374–13379. http://dx.doi. org/10.1073/pnas.2235649100.
- Attardo, G.M., Hansen, I.A., Shiao, S.-H., Raikhel, A.S., 2006. Identification of two cationic amino acid transporters required for nutritional signaling during mosquito reproduction. J. Exp. Biol. 209, 3071–3078. http://dx.doi.org/10.1242/jeb.02349.
- Badisco, L., Van Wielendaele, P., Broeck, J.V., 2013. Eat to reproduce: a key role for the insulin signaling pathway in adult insects. Front. Physiol. 4, 202. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.3389/fphys.2013.00202.
- Bayer, C., Zhou, X., Zhou, B., Riddiford, L.M., von Kalm, L., 2003. Evolution of the Drosophila broad locus: the Manduca sexta broad Z4 isoform has biological activity in Drosophila. Dev. Genes Evol. 213, 471–476. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00427-003-0354-4.
- Billas, I.M.L., Iwema, T., Garnier, J.-M., Mitschler, A., Rochel, N., Moras, D., 2003. Structural adaptability in the ligand-binding pocket of the ecdysone hormone receptor. Nature 426, 91–96. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature02112.
- Bonizzoni, M., Dunn, W., Campbell, C.L., Olson, K.E., Dimon, M.T., Marinotti, O., James, A.A., 2011. RNA-seq analyses of blood-induced changes in gene expression in the mosquito vector species, Aedes aegypti. BMC Genomics 12, 82. http://dx.doi. org/10.1186/1471-2164-12-82.
- Boudko, D.Y., Tsujimoto, H., Rodriguez, S.D., Meleshkevitch, E.A., Price, D.P., Drake, L.L., Hansen, I.A., 2015. Substrate specificity and transport mechanism of aminoacid transceptor Slimfast from Aedes aegypti. Nat. Commun. 6, 8546. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1038/ncomms9546.
- Broadus, J., McCabe, J.R., Endrizzi, B., Thummel, C.S., Woodard, C.T., 1999. The Drosophila βFTZ-F1 orphan nuclear receptor provides competence for stage-specific responses to the steroid hormone ecdysone. Mol. Cell 3, 143–149. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/S1097-2765(00)80305-6.

- Broughton, S.J., Piper, M.D.W., Ikeya, T., Bass, T.M., Jacobson, J., Driege, Y., Martinez, P., Hafen, E., Withers, D.J., Leevers, S.J., Partridge, L., 2005. Longer lifespan, altered metabolism, and stress resistance in Drosophila from ablation of cells making insulin-like ligands. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 102, 3105–3110. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1073/pnas.0405775102.
- Brown, M.R., Graf, R., Swiderek, K.M., Fendley, D., Stracker, T.H., Champagne, D.E., Lea, A.O., 1998. Identification of a steroidogenic neurohormone in female mosquitoes. J. Biol. Chem. 273, 3967–3971. http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.273.7.3967.
- Brown, M.R., Clark, K.D., Gulia, M., Zhao, Z., Garczynski, S.F., Crim, J.W., Suderman, R.J., Strand, M.R., 2008. An insulin-like peptide regulates egg maturation and metabolism in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 105, 5716–5721. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0800478105.
- Brown, M.R., Sieglaff, D.H., Rees, H.H., 2009. Gonadal ecdysteroidogenesis in Arthropoda: occurrence and regulation. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 54, 105–125. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ento.53.103106.093334.
- Bryant, B., Macdonald, W., Raikhel, A.S., 2010. microRNA miR–275 is indispensable for blood digestion and egg development in the mosquito *Aedes aegypti*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 107, 22391–22398. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1016230107.
- Bryant, B., Raikhel, A.S., 2011. Programmed autophagy in the fat body of Aedes aegypti is required to maintain egg maturation cycles. PLoS One 6, e25502. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0025502.
- Carpenter, V.K., Drake, L.L., Aguirre, S.E., Price, D.P., Rodriguez, S.D., Hansen, I.A., 2012. SLC7 amino acid transporters of the yellow fever mosquito Aedes aegypti and their role in fat body TOR signaling and reproduction. J. Insect Physiol. 58, 513–522. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jinsphys.2012.01.005.
- Chen, L., Zhu, J., Sun, G., Raikhel, A.S., 2004. The early gene Broad is involved in the ecdysteroid hierarchy governing vitellogenesis of the mosquito Aedes aegypti. J. Mol. Endocrinol. 33, 743–761. http://dx.doi.org/10.1677/jme.1.01531.
- Cheon, H.-M., Seo, S.-J., Sun, J., Sappington, T.W., Raikhel, A.S., 2001. Molecular characterization of the VLDL receptor homolog mediating binding of lipophorin in oocyte of the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 31, 753–760. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0965-1748(01)00068-6.
- Clements, A., 1956. Hormonal control of ovary development in mosquitoes. J. Exp. Biol. 33, 211–223.
- Cruz, J., Mane-Padros, D., Zou, Z., Raikhel, A.S., 2012. Distinct roles of isoforms of the heme-liganded nuclear receptor E75, an insect ortholog of the vertebrate Rev-erb, in mosquito reproduction. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 349, 262–271. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.mce.2011.11.006.
- Dana, A.N., Hong, Y.S., Kern, M.K., Hillenmeyer, M.E., Harker, B.W., Lobo, N.F., Hogan, J.R., Romans, P., Collins, F.H., 2005. Gene expression patterns associated with blood-feeding in the malaria mosquito Anopheles gambiae. BMC Genomics 6, 5. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-6-5.
- Detinova, T.S., 1945. On the influence of the glands of internal secretion upon the ripening of the gonads and the imaginal diapause in Anopheles maculipennis (in Russian, with Eng. Summ.). Zool. Zhurnal. 24, 291–298.
- Dhara, A., Eum, J.-H., Robertson, A., Gulia-Nuss, M., Vogel, K.J., Clark, K.D., Graf, R., Brown, M.R., Strand, M.R., 2013. Ovary ecdysteroidogenic hormone functions independently of the insulin receptor in the yellow fever mosquito, Aedes aegypti. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 43, 1100–1108. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ibmb.2013.09.004.
- Fallon, A.M., Hagedorn, H.H., Wyatt, G.R., Laufer, H., 1974. Activation of vitellogenin synthesis in the mosquito Aedes aegypti by ecdysone. J. Insect Physiol. 20, 1815–1823. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0022-1910(74)90211-x.

- Fletcher, J., Thummel, C., 1995. The Drosophila E74 gene is required for the proper stagespecific and tissue-specific transcription of ecdysone-regulated genes at the onset of metamorphosis. Development 121, 1411–1421.
- Fletcher, J., Burtis, K., Hogness, D., Thummel, C., 1995. The Drosophila E74 gene is required for metamorphosis and plays a role in the polytene chromosome puffing response to ecdysone. Development 121, 1455–1465.
- Giannakou, M., Partridge, L., 2007. Role of insulin-like signalling in Drosophila lifespan. Trends Biochem. Sci. 32, 180–188. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tibs.2007.02.007.
- Gilbert, L.I., 2004. Halloween genes encode P450 enzymes that mediate steroid hormone biosynthesis in Drosophila melanogaster. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 215, 1–10. http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2003.11.003.
- Gilbert, L.I., Rybczynski, R., Warren, J.T., 2002. Control and biochemical nature of the ecdysteroidogenic pathway. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 47, 883–916. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1146/annurev.ento.47.091201.145302.
- Gillett, J.D., 1956. Initiation and promotion of ovarian development in the mosquito Aëdes (Stegomyia) Aegypti (Linnaeus). Ann. Trop. Med. Parasitol. 50, 375–380. http://dx.doi. org/10.1080/00034983.1956.11685779.
- Gillett, J.D., 1957. Variation in the time of release of the ovarian development hormone in Aedes aegypti. Nature 180, 656–657. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/180656a0.
- Graf, R., Neuenschwander, S., Brown, M.R., Ackermann, U., 1997. Insulin-mediated secretion of ecdysteroids from mosquito ovaries and molecular cloning of the insulin receptor homologue from ovaries of bloodfed Aedes aegypti. Insect Mol. Biol. 6, 151–163. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2583.1997.tb00083.x.
- Groenewoud, M.J., Zwartkruis, F.J.T., 2013. Rheb and Rags come together at the lysosome to activate mTORC1. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 41, 951–955. http://dx.doi.org/10.1042/ bst20130037.
- Gulia-Nuss, M., Robertson, A.E., Brown, M.R., Strand, M.R., 2011. Insulin-like peptides and the target of rapamycin pathway coordinately regulate blood digestion and egg maturation in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. PLoS One 6, e20401. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0020401.
- Gulia-Nuss, M., Eum, J.-H., Strand, M.R., Brown, M.R., 2012. Ovary ecdysteroidogenic hormone activates egg maturation in the mosquito Georgecraigius atropalpus after adult eclosion or a blood meal. J. Exp. Biol. 215, 3758–3767. http://dx.doi.org/10.1242/ jeb.074617.
- Gwadz, R. W., Spielman, A., 1973. Corpus allatum control of ovarian development in Aedes aegypti. J. Insect Physiol. 19, 1441–1448. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0022-1910(73) 90174-1.
- Hagedorn, H.H., Fallon, A.M., 1973. Ovarian control of vitellogenin synthesis by the fat body in Aedes aegypti. Nature 244, 103–105. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/244103a0.
- Hagedorn, H.H., Fallon, A.M., Laufer, H., 1973. Vitellogenin synthesis by the fat body of the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Dev. Biol. 31, 285–294. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0012-1606(73)90265-0.
- Hagedorn, H.H., O'Connor, J.D., Fuchs, M.S., Sage, B., Schlaeger, D.A., Bohm, M.K., 1975. The ovary as a source of alpha-ecdysone in an adult mosquito. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 72, 3255–3259. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.72.8.3255.
- Hagedorn, H.H., Turner, S., Hagedorn, E.A., Pontecorvo, D., Greenbaum, P., Pfeiffer, D., Wheelock, G., Flanagan, T.R., 1977. Postemergence growth of the ovarian follicles of Aedes aegypti. J. Insect Physiol. 23, 203–206. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0022-1910 (77)90030-0.
- Hagedorn, H.H., Shapiro, J.P., Hanaoka, K., 1979. Ovarian ecdysone secretion is controlled by a brain hormone in an adult mosquito. Nature 282, 92–94. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1038/282092a0.

- Hansen, I.A., Attardo, G.M., Park, J.-H., Peng, Q., Raikhel, A.S., 2004. Target of rapamycin-mediated amino acid signaling in mosquito anautogeny. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 101, 10626–10631. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0403460101.
- Hansen, I.A., Attardo, G.M., Roy, S.G., Raikhel, A.S., 2005. Target of rapamycindependent activation of S6 kinase is a central step in the transduction of nutritional signals during egg development in a mosquito. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 20565–20572. http://dx.doi. org/10.1074/jbc.m500712200.
- Hansen, I.A., Sieglaff, D.H., Munro, J.B., Shiao, S.-H., Cruz, J., Lee, I.W., Heraty, J.M., Raikhel, A.S., 2007. Forkhead transcription factors regulate mosquito reproduction. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 37, 985–997. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ibmb.2007.05.008.
- Hansen, I.A., Boudko, D.Y., Shiao, S.-H., Voronov, D.A., Meleshkevitch, E.A., Drake, L.L., Aguirre, S.E., Fox, J.M., Attardo, G.M., Raikhel, A.S., 2011. AaCAT1 of the yellow fever mosquito, Aedes aegypti: a novel histidine-specific amino acid transporter from the SLC7 family. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 10803–10813. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1074/jbc.m110.179739.
- Hansen, I.A., Attardo, G.M., Rodriguez, S.D., Drake, L.L., 2014. Four-way regulation of mosquito yolk protein precursor genes by juvenile hormone-, ecdysone-, nutrient-, and insulin-like peptide signaling pathways. Front. Physiol. 5, 103. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.3389/fphys.2014.00103.
- Helbling, P., Graf, R., 1998. Localization of the mosquito insulin receptor homolog (MIR) in reproducing yellow fever mosquitoes (Aedes aegypti). J. Insect Physiol. 44, 1127–1135. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0022-1910(97)00039-5.
- Hill, R.J., Billas, I.M.L., Bonneton, F., Graham, L.D., Lawrence, M.C., 2013. Ecdysone receptors: from the Ashburner model to structural biology. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 58, 251–271. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev-ento-120811-153610.
- Holt, R.A., Subramanian, G.M., Halpern, A., Sutton, G.G., Charlab, R., Nusskern, D.R., Wincker, P., Clark, A.G., Ribeiro, J.M.C., Wides, R., Salzberg, S.L., Loftus, B., Yandell, M., Majoros, W.H., Rusch, D.B., Lai, Z., Kraft, C.L., Abril, J.F., Anthouard, V., Arensburger, P., Atkinson, P.W., Baden, H., de Berardinis, V., Baldwin, D., Benes, V., Biedler, J., Blass, C., Bolanos, R., Boscus, D., Barnstead, M., Cai, S., Center, A., Chaturverdi, K., Christophides, G.K., Chrystal, M.A., Clamp, M., Cravchik, A., Curwen, V., Dana, A., Delcher, A., Dew, I., Evans, C.A., Flanigan, M., Grundschober-Freimoser, A., Friedli, L., Gu, Z., Guan, P., Guigo, R., Hillenmeyer, M.E., Hladun, S.L., Hogan, J.R., Hong, Y.S., Hoover, J., Jaillon, O., Ke, Z., Kodira, C., Kokoza, E., Koutsos, A., Letunic, I., Levitsky, A., Liang, Y., Lin, J.-J., Lobo, N.F., Lopez, J.R., Malek, J.A., McIntosh, T.C., Meister, S., Miller, J., Mobarry, C., Mongin, E., Murphy, S.D., O'Brochta, D.A., Pfannkoch, C., Qi, R., Regier, M.A., Remington, K., Shao, H., Sharakhova, M.V., Sitter, C.D., Shetty, J., Smith, T.J., Strong, R., Sun, J., Thomasova, D., Ton, L.Q., Topalis, P., Tu, Z., Unger, M.F., Walenz, B., Wang, A., Wang, J., Wang, M., Wang, X., Woodford, K.J., Wortman, J.R., Wu, M., Yao, A., Zdobnov, E.M., Zhang, H., Zhao, Q., Zhao, S., Zhu, S.C., Zhimulev, I., Coluzzi, M., della Torre, A., Roth, C.W., Louis, C., Kalush, F., Mural, R.J., Myers, E.W., Adams, M.D., Smith, H.O., Broder, S., Gardner, M.J., Fraser, C.M., Birney, E., Bork, P., Brey, P.T., Venter, J.C., Weissenbach, J., Kafatos, F.C., Collins, F.H., Hoffman, S.L., 2002. The genome sequence of the malaria mosquito Anopheles gambiae. Science 298, 129-149. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1076181.
- Hou, Y., Wang, X.-L., Saha, T.T., Roy, S., Zhao, B., Raikhel, A.S., Zou, Z., 2015. Temporal coordination of carbohydrate metabolism during mosquito reproduction. PLoS Genet. 11, e1005309. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1005309.
- Hyun, S., 2013. Body size regulation and insulin-like growth factor signaling. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 70, 2351–2365. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00018-013-1313-5.

- Inoki, K., Li, Y., Xu, T., Guan, K.L., 2003. Rheb GTPase is a direct target of TSC2 GAP activity and regulates mTOR signaling. Genes Dev. 17, 1829–1834. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1101/gad.1110003.
- Jindra, M., Huang, J.-Y., Malone, F., Asahina, M., Riddiford, L.M., 1997. Identification and mRNA developmental profiles of two ultraspiracle isoforms in the epidermis and wings of Manduca sexta. Insect Mol. Biol. 6, 41–53. http://dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2583.1997.00153.x.
- Jouni, Z.E., Yun, H.K., Wells, M.A., 2002. Cholesterol efflux from larval Manduca sexta fat body in vitro: high-density lipophorin as the acceptor. J. Insect Physiol. 48, 609–618. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0022-1910(02)00081-1.
- Jouni, Z.E., Takada, N., Gazard, J., Maekawa, H., Wells, M.A., Tsuchida, K., 2003. Transfer of cholesterol and diacylglycerol from lipophorin to Bombyx mori ovarioles in vitro: role of the lipid transfer particle. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 33, 145–153. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/S0965-1748(02)00102-9.
- Kang, M.-A., Mott, T.M., Tapley, E.C., Lewis, E.E., Luckhart, S., 2008. Insulin regulates aging and oxidative stress in Anopheles stephensi. J. Exp. Biol. 211, 741–748. http://dx. doi.org/10.1242/jeb.012955.
- Kapitskaya, M., Wang, S., Cress, D.E., Dhadialla, T.S., Raikhel, A.S., 1996. The mosquito ultraspiracle homologue, a partner of ecdysteroid receptor heterodimer: cloning and characterization of isoforms expressed during vitellogenesis. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 121, 119–132. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0303-7207(96)03847-6.
- Kapitskaya, M.Z., Li, C., Miura, K., Segraves, W., Raikhel, A.S., 2000. Expression of the early-late gene encoding the nuclear receptor HR3 suggests its involvement in regulating the vitellogenic response to ecdysone in the adult mosquito. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 160, 25–37. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0303-7207(99)00253-1.
- Karim, F., Guild, G., Thummel, C., 1993. The drosophila broad-complex plays a key role in controlling ecdysone-regulated gene-expression at the onset of metamorphosis. Development 118, 977–988.
- Kim, J., Guan, K.-L., 2011. Amino acid signaling in TOR activation. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 80, 1001–1032. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev-biochem-062209-094414.
- King-Jones, K., Thummel, C.S., 2005. Nuclear receptors—a perspective from Drosophila. Nat. Rev. Genet. 6, 311–323. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nrg1581.
- Koelle, M.R., Talbot, W.S., Segraves, W.A., Bender, M.T., Cherbas, P., Hogness, D.S., 1991. The drosophila EcR gene encodes an ecdysone receptor, a new member of the steroid receptor superfamily. Cell 67, 59–77. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0092-8674 (91)90572-G.
- Kokoza, V.A., Martin, D., Mienaltowski, M.J., Ahmed, A., Morton, C.M., Raikhel, A.S., 2001. Transcriptional regulation of the mosquito vitellogenin gene via a blood meal-triggered cascade. Gene 274, 47–65. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1119(01) 00602-3.
- Krieger, M.J.B., Jahan, N., Riehle, M.A., Cao, C., Brown, M.R., 2004. Molecular characterization of insulin-like peptide genes and their expression in the African malaria mosquito, Anopheles gambiae. Insect Mol. Biol. 13, 305–315. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/ j.0962-1075.2004.00489.x.
- Kriel, J., Haesendonckx, S., Rubio-Texeira, M., Van Zeebroeck, G., Thevelein, J.M., 2011. From transporter to transceptor: signaling from transporters provokes re-evaluation of complex trafficking and regulatory controls. Bioessays 33, 870–879. http://dx.doi. org/10.1002/bies.201100100.
- Lam, G., Hall, B.L., Bender, M., Thummel, C.S., 1999. DHR3 is required for the prepupalpupal transition and differentiation of adult structures during Drosophila metamorphosis. Dev. Biol. 212, 204–216. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/dbio.1999.9343.
- Lan, Q., Hiruma, K., Hu, X., Jindra, M., Riddiford, L.M., 1999. Activation of a delayedearly gene encoding MHR3 by the ecdysone receptor heterodimer EcR-B1–USP-1 but

not by EcR-B1–USP-2. Mol. Cell. Biol. 19, 4897–4906. http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/ MCB.19.7.4897.

- Larsen, J.R., Bodenstein, D., 1959. The humoral control of egg maturation in the mosquito. J. Exp. Zool. 140, 343–381. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/jez.1401400208.
- Lea, A.O., 1967. The medial neurosecretory cells and egg maturation in mosquitoes. J. Insect Physiol. 13, 419–429. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0022-1910(67)90082-0.
- Lea, A.O., 1969. Egg maturation in mosquitoes not regulated by the corpora allata. J. Insect Physiol. 15, 537–541. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0022-1910(69)90251-0.
- Lea, A.O., 1972. Regulation of egg maturation in the mosquito by the neurosecretory system: the role of the corpus cardiacum. Gen. Comp. Endocrinol. 3 (Suppl.), 602–608. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0016-6480(72)90191-8.
- Li, C., Kapitskaya, M.Z., Zhu, J., Miura, K., Segraves, W., Raikhel, A.S., 2000. Conserved molecular mechanism for the stage specificity of the mosquito vitellogenic response to ecdysone. Dev. Biol. 224, 96–110. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/dbio.2000.9792.
- Liu, S., Lucas, K.J., Roy, S., Ha, J., Raikhel, A.S., 2014. Mosquito-specific microRNA-1174 targets serine hydroxymethyltransferase to control key functions in the gut. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 111, 14460–14465. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1416278111.
- Loewith, R., Hall, M.N., 2011. Target of rapamycin (TOR) in nutrient signaling and growth control. Genetics 189, 1177–1201. http://dx.doi.org/10.1534/genetics.111.133363.
- Lucas, K.J., Roy, S., Ha, J., Gervaise, A.L., Kokoza, V.A., Raikhel, A.S., 2015a. Micro-RNA-8 targets the wingless signaling pathway in the female mosquito fat body to regulate reproductive processes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 112, 1440–1445. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1424408112.
- Lucas, K.J., Zhao, B., Roy, S., Gervaise, A.L., Raikhel, A.S., 2015b. Mosquito-specific microRNA-1890 targets the juvenile hormone-regulated serine protease JHA15 in the female mosquito gut. RNA Biol. 12, 1383–1390. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 15476286.2015.1101525.
- Luckhart, S., Riehle, M.A., 2007. The insulin signaling cascade from nematodes to mammals: insights into innate immunity of Anopheles mosquitoes to malaria parasite infection. Dev. Comp. Immunol. 31, 647–656. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.dci. 2006.10.005.
- Mane-Padros, D., Cruz, J., Cheng, A., Raikhel, A.S., 2012. A critical role of the nuclear receptor HR3 in regulation of gonadotrophic cycles of the mosquito Aedes aegypti. PLoS One 7, e45019. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0045019.
- Marinotti, O., Calvo, E., Nguyen, Q.K., Dissanayake, S., Ribeiro, J.M.C., James, A.A., 2006. Genome-wide analysis of gene expression in adult Anopheles gambiae. Insect Mol. Biol. 15, 1–12. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2583.2006.00610.x.
- Marquez, A.G., Pietri, J.E., Smithers, H.M., Nuss, A., Antonova, Y., Drexler, A.L., Riehle, M.A., Brown, M.R., Luckhart, S., 2011. Insulin-like peptides in the mosquito Anopheles stephensi: identification and expression in response to diet and infection with Plasmodium falciparum. Gen. Comp. Endocrinol. 173, 303–312. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ygcen.2011.06.005.
- Martin, D., Piulachs, M.-D., Raikhel, A.S., 2001a. A novel GATA factor transcriptionally represses yolk protein precursor genes in the mosquito Aedes aegypti via interaction with the CtBP corepressor. Mol. Cell. Biol. 21, 164–174. http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/ mcb.21.1.164-174.2001.
- Martin, D., Wang, S.-F., Raikhel, A.S., 2001b. The vitellogenin gene of the mosquito Aedes aegypti is a direct target of ecdysteroid receptor. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 173, 75–86. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0303-7207(00)00413-5.
- McKinney, D.A., Eum, J.-H., Dhara, A., Strand, M.R., Brown, M.R., 2016. Calcium influx enhances neuropeptide activation of ecdysteroid hormone production by mosquito ovaries. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 70, 160–169. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ibmb.2016.01.001.

- Moretti, D.M., Ahuja, L.G., Nunes, R.D., Cudischevitch, C.O., Daumas-Filho, C.R.O., Medeiros-Castro, P., Ventura-Martins, G., Jablonka, W., Gazos-Lopes, F., Senna, R., Sorgine, M.H.F., Hartfelder, K., Capurro, M., Atella, G.C., Mesquita, R.D., Silva-Neto, M.A.C., 2014. Molecular analysis of Aedes aegypti classical protein tyrosine phosphatases uncovers an ortholog of mammalian PTP-1B implicated in the control of egg production in mosquitoes. PLoS One 9, e104878. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0104878.
- Niwa, R., Niwa, Y.S., 2014. Enzymes for ecdysteroid biosynthesis: their biological functions in insects and beyond. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 78, 1283–1292. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1080/09168451.2014.942250.
- Okamoto, N., Yamanaka, N., 2015. Nutrition-dependent control of insect development by insulin-like peptides. Curr. Opin. Insect Sci. 11, 21–30. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. cois.2015.08.001.
- Park, J.-H., Attardo, G.M., Hansen, I.A., Raikhel, A.S., 2006. GATA factor translation is the final downstream step in the amino acid/target-of-rapamycin-mediated vitellogenin gene expression in the anautogenous mosquito Aedes aegypti. J. Biol. Chem. 281, 11167–11176. http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m601517200.
- Petryk, A., Warren, J.T., Marques, G., Jarcho, M.P., Gilbert, L.I., Kahler, J., Parvy, J.-P., Li, Y., Dauphin-Villemant, C., O'Connor, M.B., 2003. Shade is the Drosophila P450 enzyme that mediates the hydroxylation of ecdysone to the steroid insect molting hormone 20-hydroxyecdysone. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100, 13773–13778. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2336088100.
- Pierceall, W.E., Li, C., Biran, A., Miura, K., Raikhel, A.S., Segraves, W.A., 1999. E75 expression in mosquito ovary and fat body suggests reiterative use of ecdysone-regulated hierarchies in development and reproduction. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 150, 73–89. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0303-7207(99)00022-2.
- Pondeville, E., David, J.-P., Guittard, E., Maria, A., Jacques, J.-C., Ranson, H., Bourgouin, C., Dauphin-Villemant, C., 2013. Microarray and RNAi analysis of P450s in Anopheles gambiae male and female steroidogenic tissues: CYP307A1 is required for ecdysteroid synthesis. PLoS One 8, e79861. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0079861.
- Price, D.P., Nagarajan, V., Churbanov, A., Houde, P., Milligan, B., Drake, L.L., Gustafson, J.E., Hansen, I.A., 2011. The fat body transcriptomes of the yellow fever mosquito Aedes aegypti, pre- and post- blood meal. PLoS One 6, e22573. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0022573.
- Pri-Tal, B.M., Brown, J.M., Riehle, M.A., 2008. Identification and characterization of the catalytic subunit of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase in the yellow fever mosquito Aedes aegypti. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 38, 932–939. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ibmb.2008.07.004.
- Puthiyakunnon, S., Yao, Y., Li, Y., Gu, J., Peng, H., Chen, X., 2013. Functional characterization of three microRNAs of the Asian tiger mosquito, *Aedes albopictus*. Parasit. Vectors 6, 230. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1756-3305-6-230.
- Raikhel, A.S., 2005. Vitellogenesis of disease vectors, from physiology to genes. In: Marquardt, W.C. et al., (Ed.), Biology of Disease Vectors. Elsevier Academic Press, Burlington, San Diego, London, pp. 329–346.
- Reinking, J., Lam, M.M.S., Pardee, K., Sampson, H.M., Liu, S., Yang, P., Williams, S., White, W., Lajoie, G., Edwards, A., Krause, H.M., 2005. The Drosophila nuclear receptor E75 contains heme and is gas responsive. Cell 122, 195–207. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cell.2005.07.005.
- Rewitz, K.F., O'Connor, M.B., Gilbert, L.I., 2007. Molecular evolution of the insect Halloween family of cytochrome P450s: phylogeny, gene organization and functional conservation. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 37, 741–753. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.ibmb.2007.02.012.

- Rewitz, K.F., Yamanaka, N., Gilbert, L.I., O'Connor, M.B., 2009. The insect neuropeptide PTTH activates receptor tyrosine kinase torso to initiate metamorphosis. Science 326, 1403–1405. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1176450.
- Rewitz, K.F., Yamanaka, N., O'Connor, M.B., 2013. Developmental checkpoints and feedback circuits time insect maturation. In: Shi, Y.B. (Ed.), Animal Metamorphosis. Elsevier Academic Press Inc., San Diego, pp. 1–33
- Ribeiro, J.M.C., 2003. A catalogue of Anopheles gambiae transcripts significantly more or less expressed following a blood meal. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 33, 865–882. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0965-1748(03)00080-8.
- Riehle, M.A., Brown, M.R., 1999. Insulin stimulates ecdysteroid production through a conserved signaling cascade in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 29, 855–860. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0965-1748(99)00084-3.
- Riehle, M., Brown, M., 2002. Insulin receptor expression during development and a reproductive cycle in the ovary of the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Cell Tissue Res. 308, 409–420. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00441-002-0561-8.
- Riehle, M.A., Brown, M.R., 2003. Molecular analysis of the serine/threonine kinase Akt and its expression in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Insect Mol. Biol. 12, 225–232. http://dx.doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2583.2003.00405.x.
- Riehle, M.A., Fan, Y., Cao, C., Brown, M.R., 2006. Molecular characterization of insulinlike peptides in the yellow fever mosquito, Aedes aegypti: expression, cellular localization, and phylogeny. Peptides 27, 2547–2560. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. peptides.2006.07.016.
- Roy, S.G., Raikhel, A.S., 2011. The small GTPase Rheb is a key component linking amino acid signaling and TOR in the nutritional pathway that controls mosquito egg development. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 41, 62–69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. ibmb.2010.10.001.
- Roy, S.G., Hansen, I.A., Raikhel, A.S., 2007. Effect of insulin and 20-hydroxyecdysone in the fat body of the yellow fever mosquito, Aedes aegypti. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 37, 1317–1326. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ibmb.2007.08.004.
- Roy, S., Saha, T.T., Johnson, L., Zhao, B., Ha, J., White, K.P., Girke, T., Zou, Z., Raikhel, A.S., 2015. Regulation of gene expression patterns in mosquito reproduction. PLoS Genet. 11, e1005450. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pgen.1005450.
- Rybczynski, R., 2005. Prothoracicotropic hormone. In: Gilbert, L.I., Kostas, I., Gill, S.S. (Eds.), Comprehensive Molecular Insect Science. Elsevier, Oxford, pp. 61–123.
- Sajid, W., Kulahin, N., Schluckebier, G., Ribel, U., Henderson, H.R., Tatar, M., Hansen, B.F., Svendsen, A.M., Kiselyov, V.V., Norgaard, P., Wahlund, P.-O., Brandt, J., Kohanski, R.A., Andersen, A.S., De Meyts, P., 2011. Structural and biological properties of the Drosophila insulin-like peptide 5 show evolutionary conservation. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 661–673. http://dx.doi.org/10.1074/jbc.m110.156018.
- Segraves, W.A., Hogness, D.S., 1990. The E75 ecdysone-inducible gene responsible for the 75B early puff in Drosophila encodes two new members of the steroid receptor superfamily. Genes Dev. 4, 204–219. http://dx.doi.org/10.1101/gad.4.2.204.
- Shapiro, J.P., Hagedorn, H.H., 1982. Juvenile hormone and the development of ovarian responsiveness to a brain hormone in the mosquito, Aedes aegypti. Gen. Comp. Endocrinol. 46, 176–183. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0016-6480(82)90199-x.
- Shapiro, A., Wheelock, G., Hagedorn, H., Baker, F., Tsai, L., Schooley, D., 1986. Juvenilehormone and juvenile-hormone esterase in adult females of the mosquito aedes-aegypti. J. Insect Physiol. 32, 867–877. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0022-1910(86)90102-2.
- Sieglaff, D.H., Duncan, K.A., Brown, M.R., 2005. Expression of genes encoding proteins involved in ecdysteroidogenesis in the female mosquito, Aedes aegypti. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 35, 471–490. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ibmb.2005.01.011.

- Sim, C., Denlinger, D.L., 2008. Insulin signaling and FOXO regulate the overwintering diapause of the mosquito Culex pipiens. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 105, 6777–6781. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0802067105.
- Sim, C., Denlinger, D.L., 2009. A shut-down in expression of an insulin-like peptide, ILP-1, halts ovarian maturation during the overwintering diapause of the mosquito Culex pipiens. Insect Mol. Biol. 18, 325–332. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2583.2009.00872.x.
- Sim, C., Denlinger, D.L., 2011. Catalase and superoxide dismutase-2 enhance survival and protect ovaries during overwintering diapause in the mosquito Culex pipiens. J. Insect Physiol. 57, 628–634. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jinsphys.2011.01.012.
- Smykal, V., Raikhel, A.S., 2015. Nutritional control of insect reproduction. Curr. Opin. Insect Sci. 11, 31–38. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cois.2015.08.003.
- Spielman, A., Gwadz, R.W., Anderson, W.A., 1971. Ecdysone-initiated ovarian development in mosquitoes. J. Insect Physiol. 17, 1807–1814. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/0022-1910(71)90125-9.
- Sun, G., Zhu, J., Li, C., Tu, Z., Raikhel, A.S., 2002. Two isoforms of the early E74 gene, an Ets transcription factor homologue, are implicated in the ecdysteroid hierarchy governing vitellogenesis of the mosquito, Aedes aegypti. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 190, 147–157. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0303-7207(01)00726-2.
- Sun, G., Zhu, J., Raikhel, A.S., 2004. The early gene E74B isoform is a transcriptional activator of the ecdysteroid regulatory hierarchy in mosquito vitellogenesis. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 218, 95–105. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2003.12.014.
- Sun, G., Zhu, J., Chen, L., Raikhel, A.S., 2005. Synergistic action of E74B and ecdysteroid receptor in activating a 20-hydroxyecdysone effector gene. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 102, 15506–15511. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0503501102.
- Taguchi, A., White, M.F., 2008. Insulin-like signaling, nutrient homeostasis, and life span. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 70, 191–212. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev. physiol.70.113006.100533.
- Tee, A.R., Manning, B.D., Roux, P.P., Cantley, L.C., Blenis, J., 2003. Tuberous sclerosis complex gene products, Tuberin and Hamartin, control mTOR signaling by acting as a GTPase-activating protein complex toward Rheb. Curr. Biol. 13, 1259–1268. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0960-9822(03)00506-2.
- Thomas, H.E., Stunnenberg, H.G., Stewart, A.F., 1993. Heterodimerization of the Drosophila ecdysone receptor with retinoid X receptor and ultraspiracle. Nature 362, 471–475. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/362471a0.
- Thummel, C.S., 1997. Dueling orphans-interacting nuclear receptors coordinate Drosophila metamorphosis. Bioessays 19, 669–672. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/bies.950190806.
- Vogel, K.J., Brown, M.R., Strand, M.R., 2015. Ovary ecdysteroidogenic hormone requires a receptor tyrosine kinase to activate egg formation in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 112, 5057–5062. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1501814112.
- Wang, S.-F., Li, C., Zhu, J., Miura, K., Miksicek, R.J., Raikhel, A.S., 2000. Differential expression and regulation by 20-hydroxyecdysone of mosquito ultraspiracle isoforms. Dev. Biol. 218, 99–113. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/dbio.1999.9575.
- Wang, S.-F., Li, C., Sun, G., Zhu, J., Raikhel, A.S., 2002. Differential expression and regulation by 20-hydroxyecdysone of mosquito ecdysteroid receptor isoforms A and B. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 196, 29–42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0303-7207(02) 00225-3.
- Wen, Z., Gulia, M., Clark, K.D., Dhara, A., Crim, J.W., Strand, M.R., Brown, M.R., 2010. Two insulin-like peptide family members from the mosquito Aedes aegypti exhibit differential biological and receptor binding activities. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 328, 47–55. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2010.07.003.

- Weng, S.-C., Shiao, S.-H., 2015. Frizzled 2 is a key component in the regulation of TOR signaling-mediated egg production in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 61, 17–24. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ibmb.2015.03.010.
- White, K.P., Hurban, P., Watanabe, T., Hogness, D.S., 1997. Coordination of Drosophila metamorphosis by two ecdysone-induced nuclear receptors. Science 276, 114–117. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.276.5309.114.
- Wigglesworth, V.B., 1947. The corpus allatum and the control of metamorphosis in insects. Nature 159, 872. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/159872a0.
- Wigglesworth, V.B., 1951. Source of moulting hormone in Rhodnius. Nature 168, 558. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/168558b0.
- Wigglesworth, V.B., 1957. The action of growth hormones in insects. Symp. Soc. Exp. Biol. 11, 204–227.
- Wu, Q., Brown, M.R., 2006. Signaling and function of insulin-like peptides in insects. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 51, 1–24. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ento.51. 110104.151011.
- Wullschleger, S., Loewith, R., Hall, M.N., 2006. TOR signaling in growth and metabolism. Cell 124, 471–484. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2006.01.016.
- Yamanaka, N., Rewitz, K.F., O'Connor, M.B., 2013. Ecdysone control of developmental transitions: lessons from Drosophila research. Annu. Rev. Entomol. 58, 497–516.
- Yamanaka, N., Marqués, G., O'Connor, M.B., 2015. Vesicle-mediated steroid hormone secretion in Drosophila melanogaster. Cell 163, 907–919. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.cell.2015.10.022.
- Yang, H., Gong, R., Xu, Y., 2013. Control of cell growth: Rag GTPases in activation of TORC1. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 70, 2873–2885. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00018-012-1195-y.
- Yao, T.-P., Segraves, W.A., Oro, A.E., McKeown, M., Evans, R.M., 1992. Drosophila ultraspiracle modulates ecdysone receptor function via heterodimer formation. Cell 71, 63–72. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0092-8674(92)90266-f.
- Yao, T.-P., Forman, B.M., Jiang, Z., Cherbas, L., Chen, J.-D., McKeown, M., Cherbas, P., Evans, R.M., 1993. Functional ecdysone receptor is the product of EcR and Ultraspiracle genes. Nature 366, 476–479. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/366476a0.
- Zhou, X.F., Riddiford, L.M., 2002. Broad specifies pupal development and mediates the "status quo" action of juvenile hormone on the pupal-adult transformation in Drosophila and Manduca. Development 129, 2259–2269.
- Zhu, J., Chen, L., Raikhel, A.S., 2003. Posttranscriptional control of the competence factor FTZ-F1 by juvenile hormone in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100, 13338–13343. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2234416100.
- Zhu, J., Chen, L., Sun, G., Raikhel, A.S., 2006. The competence factor Ftz-F1 potentiates ecdysone receptor activity via recruiting a p160/SRC coactivator. Mol. Cell. Biol. 26, 9402–9412. http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/MCB.01318-06.
- Zhu, J., Chen, L., Raikhel, A.S., 2007. Distinct roles of Broad isoforms in regulation of the 20-hydroxyecdysone effector gene, Vitellogenin, in the mosquito Aedes aegypti. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 267, 97–105. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2007.01.006.
- Zhu, J., Busche, J.M., Zhang, X., 2010. Identification of juvenile hormone target genes in the adult female mosquitoes. Insect Biochem. Mol. Biol. 40, 23–29. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ibmb.2009.12.004.
- Zou, Z., Saha, T.T., Roy, S., Shin, S.W., Backman, T.W.H., Girke, T., White, K.P., Raikhel, A.S., 2013. Juvenile hormone and its receptor, methoprene-tolerant, control the dynamics of mosquito gene expression. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 110, E2173–E2181. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1305293110.